
Safer roads

A number of people have written to me urging greater road safety. I agree,
and have lobbied Ministers with proposals that could help reduce the deaths
and serious injuries on our roads. At my recent meeting with the Roads
Minister I was impressed by the work she and her department are doing to
drive fatalities down further.

In the year to end June 2019 1752 people died on our roads. The figure was
considerably reduced by 14% in 2020, but this owes much to the fact that most
of us were prevented from driving for pleasure or work for several months of
that year. The motorways are the safest roads by far, followed by national
strategic routes with dual carriageway capacity and grade separated
interchanges. You were 3.5 times more likely to die on an A road than on a
motorway. 9 out of the 1752 deaths in 2019 occurred on smart motorways.

The death rate was much lower for car drivers than for most other categories
of road user. Car drivers experienced 195 deaths per billion vehicle miles,
motorcyclists 5051 deaths, pedestrians 1640 and cyclists 4891 deaths.

Some argue that the new smart motorways are less safe than the older
motorways they replace. The Minister assured us the data shows that the smart
motorways are one third safer in terms of death rate than the standard
motorway. They have far fewer deaths on the hard shoulder or pull ins , which
occur on other motorways to a few of the many people who stop for their own
comfort or convenience when the hard shoulder is only meant for emergency
use. Smart motorways have more capacity which reduces density of traffic and
scope for hitting another vehicle. They provide more driver information to
warn of motorway conditions to allow reduction of speed where needed. Smart
motorways are the safest roads we have, so the more they are rolled out the
safer the overall network becomes.

Ministers have agreed to put in more Emergency pull ins in response to public
demand, and to improve surveillance to allow early warning of any stopped
vehicle. I support more smart motorway capacity to relieve the strains on
much less safe A and B roads for through traffic. I will look at A and B
roads in a later piece. The M4 one is nearing completion to complement the
section of the M3 also converted.

My contribution to the Finance (No. 2)
Bill debate, 19 April 2021

Of course, I am not going to vote against this Budget and I wish the
Government well with it, but I would like them to pause a little, think
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through where we are and recognise that they may need to revisit some of
these decisions in the months ahead.

My worry is that they are being too tough in their tax measures and too tough
on people’s incomes at a time when we need to build confidence and recovery,
and they are doing so at a time when it is really impossible for their expert
advisers and other economic forecasters to give them a clear steer of what
the public finances will look like in two years’ time, let alone in three or
four years’ time.

The Government seem to think that their experts can define a given amount of
money that will be a shortfall in order to hit their longer-term Government
targets, and therefore say that we need to make these tax changes for the
next few years in order to fill the alleged black hole. It may be that they
are trying to fill a hole that does not exist. It may be that we will have a
much better recovery than the forecasters are thinking.

It may be that the economy responds much better over the next two or three
years or, indeed, over the next two or three months, as the relaxations kick
in.

We can see the difficulty that the official forecasters have if we look at
the numbers they gave us as recently as November 2020. Then, the OBR,
forecasting the budget deficit—the amount of extra borrowing—for the year
2020-21, said that it would be £394 billion, an enormous amount.

Bear in mind that it was having to forecast for only four months, as two
thirds of the year had already gone. When we got the 11-month figures, up to
February, recently, we discovered that they had come in at just £278 billion
and so, subject to what happened in March, it may be that the OBR was the
best part of £100 billion out on the deficit for the year in question when it
tried to forecast, already knowing quite a lot of what had happened. It was,
of course, massively too pessimistic. It is great news that we will have
borrowed so much less than we feared, although clearly we are still borrowing
far too much on an unsustainable basis, which is why we need to promote a
strong recovery to get the deficit down.

I therefore say to the Government: let us show a little humility. The experts
and advisers are not able to give us anything like accurate figures—I can
sympathise with them, because extreme things have happened in response to the
pandemic—so are we sure that we need to make these moves over the next three
or four years?

There is also a case for showing a bit of humility and thinking ahead about
whether we might need to show a bit more flexibility because the Government
themselves have rightly said, now that we are out of the European Union and
the economic world has been stood on its head, that they want to set out a
new framework for guiding the economy.

I encourage them to do that, and I hope it is a framework that promotes
growth and considers real issues such as the increase in the number of jobs,
the rise in real incomes and the productivity growth that can be achieved.



We need to get away from the Maastricht criteria, which have governed our
policy for many years and still seem to be behind the architecture of this
Bill. We seem to be driven by the need to get state debt falling as a
percentage of our national output by the end of the period that we are
talking about today for the tax changes. State debt is now a pretty useless
figure to try to target in the way that the Maastricht criteria did.

We now live in this age of monetary experimentation, where great banks such
as the Bank of England, as well as the European Central Bank, have bought in
very large quantities of state debt—indeed, they still are doing so. Surely,
where that happens in a single sovereign country with its own central bank,
owned on behalf of the taxpayers by the state, we should treat the debt that
we have bought back in rather differently from the debt on which we owe money
by way of interest to people outside—some our own citizens, some
foreigners—who have been financing the Government.

That makes state debt a very difficult number to use to guide the economy. Of
course, the future system must have some control over the build-up of actual
interest charges that we have to pay to third parties, but it should
concentrate much more on promoting growth.

May we therefore have just a few words from the Government, accepting that
these numbers are very difficult and that the current forecasts are likely to
be very wrong? No one can say exactly how wrong they are going to be, because
so many things will happen over the next two or three years and nobody has
been through a bounce back of the kind of pace that is possible from such a
big hole in our economy, created by necessary health measures to cure the
pandemic.

We need a policy that is very supportive of more jobs, of higher incomes and
of encouraging investment, enterprise, saving and, above all, self-employment
and more small business activity.

My worry is that the Government are being a bit mean with people and with
small businesses in the name of controlling state debt at a time when we have
no idea what the state debt will be in two or three years’ time, and when the
state debt number is now very different because of the purchase of state debt
by the state itself.

I would hope that the Government recognise that we may need to revisit all
this, and I would want them to be on the side of people keeping more of the
money they earn and, above all, of a much better deal for small business and
the self-employed, where I think they are too tough.

My Question during the Statement on
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Covid-19, 19 April 2021

Sir John Redwood (Wokingham) (Con): I congratulate my right hon. Friend on
the big reductions, based on the vaccinations, in case and death numbers.
Will he briefly update us on better air extraction, cleaning and other
measures to control infection in hospitals to reassure the many patients who
now need non-covid treatment?

The Secretary of State for Health and Social Care (Mr Matt Hancock): My right
hon. Friend has asked about this many times, and he is quite right to,
because it is not just about cleaning.

We have learned a lot during the pandemic about the importance of good
ventilation, and that is now embedded in infection prevention and control. As
cases in hospitals come down, hospitals across the country are separating, as
much as is possible, those who might or do have covid from people who are
coming to hospital having been tested and knowing that they do not have
covid.

That is incredibly important to reassure people that if they are asked to
come to hospital by a clinician, it is the best place for them.

Euro elite entitlement is not a good
look for great football clubs

So the football clubs currently in 5th, 6th, 7th and 9th place in the Premier
League think they should be in a super Euro league with founders rights to
stay there when they cannot currently even get into the slots to qualify for
European competition next year. They think they are entitled to compete with
other teams that have done well in the past but are similarly gifted a place
in the star league. I find it bizarre they should think this a good idea, and
even stranger that when their fans and the wider public tells them this is a
very bad idea they still do not retreat.

Most people know it is wrong. It is wrong because being an elite team or an
elite sporting performer needs a willingness to be regularly tested against
the best to prove they are still deserving of the laurels. It is wrong
because it demonstrates complacency and arrogance in equal measure. Winning
decides who goes to elite tournaments, not buying a permanent place. It is
wrong because the many loyal fans of these great clubs are proud of their
clubs for what they achieve on tbe pitch and are ashamed by this proposal. It
is wrong because it puts money before sporting values and ignores the sense
of community which a team and club represent. Some of the best drama in
English football comes in the FA cup when outsider teams can take on and
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sometimes beat the famous. The league itself is a ladder to climb for the
energetic and good, and a series of privileged higher divisions which you
tumble from if you lose your edge and skill. It would not be so interesting
if everyone stayed put each year, the good and ambitious thwarted and the
unsuccessful cushioned.

The pursuit of money by exploiting the fan base more may pose questions some
owners and well paid footballers might not like asked. If clubs persist in
doing things fans dislike, they might not keep all the fans. If clubs pursue
too much money and spend much of it on ever higher footballer wages, they may
encourage a backlash against the business model that does this. I have no
problem with great footballers earning large sums because they entertain and
people willingly pay to see them. I do have problems with badly run clubs
running up excessive wage bills they cannot afford and pricing lower income
fans out of much of the fun. How many fans would be able to afford time and
money on Wednesday nights to travel to the continent to see one of these
planned superleague matches? And why would they think it important if some of
the best and most successful clubs of the day were kept out by the squatters
rights applying to most of the clubs in this planned league? There is also
the issue of how many games can a club play successfully in a season, and
what can it expect of a great player who will also wish to play for his
national team? Allowing players time to play for their country is a crucial
part of football’s popularity which will be stretched again should this
invention go ahead.

The USA and China avoid all specifics
on decarbonisation

The world’s two largest producers of CO2 met to discuss what to do about many
governments backing net zero. Both governments now believe that man made
carbon dioxide is the world’s most pressing problem. Both now commit their
countries to reach net zero, the USA by the fashionable 2050 and China by the
more laid back 2060. Both commitments mean little and are cheap to promise.

This year the EU, the U.K. and other global hawks on the topic are out to pin
countries down to meaningful targets for reducing CO2 by 2025 and or 2030.
These are more meaningful as they require immediate actions to wean people
and business off petrol and diesel vehicles, get them out of fossil fuel
planes, change their coal oil and gas heating and change their diets away
from meat and dairy. The USA has promised a credible plan by November for COP
26, the big UN conference for pledges. China is not yet ready to commit,
still reserving the right to mine more coal, burn more fossil fuel and expand
her industrial reach further for a few more years.

It is most important that the U.K. does not sign up to a one sided deal which

http://www.government-world.com/the-usa-and-china-avoid-all-specifics-on-decarbonisation/
http://www.government-world.com/the-usa-and-china-avoid-all-specifics-on-decarbonisation/


leaves countries free to take our business away by continuing with the
cheaper fossil fuel option. Take steel for example . How does it help if we
close down all our blast furnaces and fossil fuel based capacity, only to
import steel from countries that do not do the same?


